- and the American Coalition of Citizens with Disabilities," 23, interview conducted in 2001 by Fred Pelka, Disability Rights and Independent Living Movement Oral History Series, Regional Oral History Office, Bancroft Library, University of California, Berkeley.
- 67 Ibid., 24-26.
- 68 Kitty Cone, "Political Organizer for Disability Rights, 1970s–1990s, and Strategist for Section 504 Demonstrations, 1977," 35, interview conducted from 1996 to 1998 by David Landes, Disability Rights and Independent Living Movement Oral History Series, Regional Oral History Office, Bancroft Library, University of California, Berkeley.
- 69 Breslin, "Cofounder and Director of the Disability Rights Education and Defense Fund," 47.
- 70 Fay, "Community Organizer and Advocate for Equal Access and Equal Rights," 16.
- 71 Nugent, Design of Buildings to Permit Their Use by the Physically Handicapped, 56.
- 72 American National Standards Institute, ANSI 117.1-1961.
- 73 Nugent, "Founder of the University of Illinois Disabled Students Program," 119.
- 74 McCullough and Farnham, Space and Design Requirements; Nugent, "Founder of the University of Illinois Disabled Students Program," 53.
- 75 American National Standards Institute, ANSI 117.1-1961.
- 76 2010 Standards for Accessible Design.
- 77 American National Standards Institute, ANSI 117.1–1961, 11.
- 78 American National Standards Institute, ANSI 117.1-1980.
- 79 American National Standards Institute, ANSI 117.1–1961, foreword.
- 80 Steinfeld and Schroeder, *Access to the Built Environment*, 111–12.
- 81 Nugent, Design of Buildings to Permit Their Use by the Physically Handicapped, 59.

CHAPTER 3. ELECTRIC MOMS AND QUAD DRIVERS

- 1 Ida Brinkman, "The Home and I," Toomeyville Junior Gazette, Winter 1958, 13.
- 2 Ibid., 13-14.
- 3 Ibid., 15.
- 4 "Happy Birthday," Toomey J Gazette, Fall-Winter 1959, 9.
- 5 Gerber, "Disabled Veterans," 904; Berkowitz, "The Federal Government and the Emergence of Rehabilitation Medicine," 530–31; Berns et al., Spinal Cord Injury.
- 6 The American National Standards Institute published ANSI 117.1–1961 in 1961. While these standards were officially adopted for new construction in many states and municipalities, few accessible buildings and streetscapes were actually built in the 1960s. Features such as curb cuts, wheelchair ramps to public buildings, and accessible restrooms were not common sights in American cities until the mid-1970s, and in many locales were not widespread until new federal regulations were adopted in 1977, following nationwide protests by disability rights groups. Percy, Disability, Civil Rights, and Public Policy, 110.
- 7 Kline and Pinch, "Users as Agents of Technological Change"; Eglash, "Appropriating Technology."

- 8 Cohen, A Consumer's Republic, 193-290.
- 9 Others who have linked rights and identity movements to consumer culture include Weems, *Desegregating the Dollar*; Halter, *Shopping for Identity*; and Dávila, *Latinos, Inc.*.
- 10 Hamraie, Building Access, 104-7.
- 11 Veterans of World War II received unprecedented support through the 1944 GI Bill, including advanced prosthetic technologies, long-term rehabilitation treatment, and subsidies for automobile and housing costs.
- 12 Smith, *Patenting the Sun*; Oshinsky, *Polio*; Wilson, *Living with Polio*. Polio was special among other disabilities, starting with medical care. The National Foundation for Infantile Paralysis provided significant funding for polio treatment, creating, at some hospitals, a sharp divide between the polio wards and spaces for other patients. At Rancho Los Amigos, Los Angeles County's rehabilitation hospital, the NFIP funded a separate polio treatment campus, with, according to counselors, better food, better facilities, and better care. Lisa Livote, "Interview Notes for Roy Snelson," February 11, 1988, Papers of the Rancho Los Amigos Hospital.
- 13 Wilson, *Living with Polio*, 2.
- 14 For example, one widely cited survey of polio cases in the United States drew on family surveys in which families were questioned about the incidence of various communicable diseases. The only reported data in this survey were for "children of native white parents." Collins, "The Incidence of Poliomyelitis." More recent reviews of the prevalence and spread of the disease rely on these studies. Trevelyan, Smallman-Raynor, and Cliff, "The Spatial Dynamics of Poliomyelitis."
- 15 Rogers, "Race and the Politics of Polio."
- 16 This image of polio differed significantly from its associations around the turn of the twentieth century with poor and immigrant communities. Rogers, *Dirt and Disease*
- 17 Smith, Patenting the Sun; Rose, March of Dimes.
- 18 "Happy Birthday"; masthead, Toomey J Gazette, 1967.
- 19 Masthead, Toomeyville Jr Gazette, August 1958.
- 20 The periodical was begun as *Paraplegia News* in January 1951; for 1952–1953 it went by the *Journal of Paraplegia*, and returned to the *Paraplegia News* in 1954.
- 21 Collections and analyses of polio survivors' oral histories include Wilson, *Living with Polio*; Sass, Gottfried, and Sorem, *Polio's Legacy*; and selections from the Disability Rights and Independent Living Movement Oral History Series of the Regional Oral History Office, Bancroft Library, University of California at Berkeley.
- 22 Joe Macrander, "Hospital-Based Group Business Projects," *Toomey J Gazette*, 1968; "Halt and Blind, Unbeatable Team," *Toomey J Gazette*, 1968.
- 23 Stiker, *A History of Disability*, especially 122–48.
- 24 Rusk, *New Hope for the Handicapped*, 95; Berns et al., *Spinal Cord Injury*, 9–13; Wilson, *Living with Polio*, 114–15, 154–55; Wilson, "And They Shall Walk."

- 25 Wilson, *Living with Polio*, 154; Diane and Bob Smith, "We Are Practically Independent . . . ," *Toomey J Gazette*, 1968; Brinkman, "The Home and I."
- 26 Wilson, "And They Shall Walk."
- 27 Rancho Los Amigos Hospital, *Annual Report, FY 1949–1950*, 6–7; "Chronology" (typescript, Downey, CA, n.d.), Papers of the Rancho Los Amigos Hospital; Los Angeles County Farm, *A Guide for New Patients*.
- 28 Landsberger et al., "Mobile Arm Supports," 78; Leifer, "Rehabilitative Robots," 9.
- 29 Ernie Bontrager, interview by Lisa Livote, February 24, 1988, Papers of the Rancho Los Amigos Hospital; Livote, "Interview Notes for Roy Snelson"; Furman, *Progress in Prosthetics*, 61.
- 30 Landsberger et al., "Mobile Arm Supports," 77.
- 31 Colleen Fliedner, "Interview Notes for Richard Daggett," October 31, 1985, 2, Papers of the Rancho Los Amigos Hospital.
- 32 Paul K. Longmore, "Disability Scholar and Activist, Historian of Early America," 9–10, interview conducted in 2006 by Ann Lage, Disability Rights and Independent Living Movement Oral History Series, Regional Oral History Office, Bancroft Library, University of California, Berkeley.
- 33 Distribution and Use of Hearing Aids, Wheel Chairs, Braces, and Artificial Limbs, July 1958–June 1959; Brandt and Pope, Enabling America, 2–3; "Disability Status: 2000—Census 2000 Brief," 2000, www.census.gov.
- 34 Bruck, Access, 144; Feeney, "Are Aids for the Disabled Consumer Goods?"
- 35 Bruck, Access, 147.
- 36 Mason, Life Prints, 23.
- 37 Catalog (Cleveland: Cleo Living Aids, 1981); Karp, *Choosing a Wheelchair*, 3–4; Belinda Bean and Susan Schapiro, "Consumer Warranty Law: Your Rights and How to Enforce Them" (Disability Rights Center, August 1977), 4–8, Deborah Kaplan Papers.
- 38 Colson Ball-Bearing Rubber-Tired Steel Wheels (Cleveland: Colson-Cleveland Co., n.d.).
- 39 "Wheelchair Lore," Toomey J Gazette, Spring 1965, 84.
- 40 Kamenetz, "Wheelchairs," 475; Karp, Choosing a Wheelchair, 4.
- 41 Guffey, Designing Disability, xx.
- 42 "Everest & Jennings Folding Wheel Chairs Bring Independence to the Handicapped," *Valor*, August 1950, 21.
- 43 "Everest & Jennings Wheel Chairs for Smoother Performance," *Valor*, August 1952, 10.
- 44 "Statement of Disability Rights Center before the Senate Subcommittee on Antitrust and Monopoly" (Disability Rights Center, April 16, 1978), 1–2, Deborah Kaplan Papers.
- 45 Details are scant on Fascole. Several publications mentioned it in the late 1950s and early 1960s, but it closed by 1963, when a new owner was indicted for defrauding mail-order customers. "Do It Yourself with X Tend," *Paraplegia News*, October 1956; "Now! You Don't Have to Reach or Stoop When You Use the

- Fascole Reach-EZ-E!," 1958; "Man Held in Fraud on the Handicapped," *New York Times*, November 28, 1963, 51.
- 46 "Market Place," Toomey J Gazette, Fall-Winter 1959, 38.
- 47 "The Spokesman," *Toomey J Gazette*, Spring 1960, 6–7.
- 48 Goldstein, Do It Yourself; Sparke, As Long as It's Pink, 164-221.
- 49 Gelber, "Do-It-Yourself."
- 50 Clark, The American Family Home; Rome, The Bulldozer in the Countryside.
- 51 "\$9,990 Levitt Houses Boast 70' Lots"; Polly Dunger, telephone conversation, July 19, 2009, notes in possession of author.
- 52 Garee, Ideas for Making Your Home Accessible, 5.
- 53 "Brainstorms," Toomey J Gazette, Fall-Winter 1959, 15-16.
- 54 "Wheelchairs: Accessories, New Models, Oddments and Endments," *Toomey J Gazette*, 1968, 60.
- 55 "Equipment," Toomey J Gazette, Spring 1961, 11.
- 56 Zona Roberts, "Counselor for UC Berkeley's Physically Disabled Students' Program, Mother of Ed Roberts," 63–65, interview conducted in 1994–1995 by Susan O'Hara, Disability Rights and Independent Living Movement Oral History Series, Regional Oral History Office, Bancroft Library, University of California, Berkeley.
- 57 Author conversation with Zona Roberts, Berkeley, CA, July 27, 2009.
- 58 "Homemaking," Toomey J Gazette, 1968, 16–27.
- 59 Ibid., 18.
- 60 Ibid., 21.
- 61 Ibid., 17.
- 62 Ibid., 19.
- 63 Marchand, *Advertising the American Dream*, 144–46.
- 64 Heloise Cruse, "Hints from Heloise," *Evening Independent*, March 21, 1970, sec. B, 4; March 28, 1969, sec. B, 2.
- 65 Heloise Cruse, "Hints from Heloise," *Ludington Daily News*, July 17, 1971, 3; Cruse, "Hints from Heloise," *Virgin Islands Daily News*, May 30, 1974, 10.
- 66 "Mouthsticks," *Toomey J Gazette*, Spring 1960, 8–9.
- 67 Meikle, American Plastic, 83-96; Friedel, "Scarcity and Promise."
- 68 Editorial, *Toomey J Gazette*, Fall–Winter 1959; "TJG Presents First International Exhibition of Paralyzed Artists—Featuring Mouthstick Painting," *Toomey J Gazette*, Spring 1960.
- 69 Wilson, *Living with Polio*, 137.
- 70 Phil Draper, "It's Accessible, It's Electric, It's Fascinating," in Daniels, *Going Where You Wheel on Telegraph Avenue*, 21.
- 71 Susan O'Hara, "1958–1988," 1988, Disabled Students Program Records, Bancroft Library, University of California, Berkeley; Edward V. Roberts, "The UC Berkeley Years: First Student Resident at Cowell Hospital, 1962," interview conducted in 1994 by Susan O'Hara, in Disability Rights and Independent Living Movement Oral History Series, *University of California's Cowell Hospital Residence Program*, 16.

permitted under nses publisher, except fair permission from the form without any Copyright 2018. NYU Press. All rights reserved. May not be reproduced in

- 72 Brinkman, "The Home and I," 15; "Wheelchairs: Accessories, New Models, Oddments and Endments," 60.
- 73 Vince La Michle, "The Home and I," Toomey J Gazette, Fall-Winter 1959, 17.
- 74 Franz, "Automobiles and Automobility," 54; Flink, *The Automobile Age*; Hounshell, *From the American System to Mass Production*.
- 75 "Quad Drivers," *Toomey J Gazette*, Spring 1965, 38–41.
- 76 "Special Driving Control Created for President Roosevelt," *Polio Chronicle* 3, no. 7 (February 1934); Jim Benjaminson, "The Plymouth Cars of Franklin D. Roosevelt (and Eleanor)," accessed July 12, 2009, www.allpar.com.
- 77 For many of the elite patients at Warm Springs, self-driving was not a necessity given the prevalence of chauffers; still, the ability to drive oneself clearly had an appeal. "Home, Franklin: The President and Other Polios Become Their Own Chauffeurs," *Polio Chronicle*, October 1933. On Warm Springs in general, see Rogers, "Polio Chronicles."
- 78 Flink, The Automobile Age, 215.
- 79 Joe Jordan, "Hand Controlled," Paraplegia News, January 1951, 7.
- 80 Flink, The Automobile Age, 215.
- 81 Jordan, "Hand Controlled," 7.
- **82** "Equipment: A Fourteen Page Feature on Quad Driving, Wheelchairs, Remote Controls, Idea Parade," *Toomey J Gazette*, 1968, 54.
- 83 "Quad Drivers," 38-41.
- 84 Brinkman, "The Home and I," 15.
- 85 "Travel by Respos," *Toomey J Gazette*, Spring 1961, 18–19.
- 86 You Too Can Drive! (Wixom, MI: Gresham Driving Aids, n.d.); Driving Aids and Accessories (Winimac, IN: Braun Corporation, n.d.); Society of Automotive Engineers, Vehicle Controls for Disabled Veterans, 14.
- 87 J. Sinko, Steering Wheel Spinner, U.S. Patent 2,790,330, filed December 30, 1953, and issued April 30, 1957; P. F. White, Steering Wheel Spinner, U.S. Patent 2,561,961, filed November 23, 1948, and issued July 24, 1951; J. E. Wood, Steering Wheel Spinner, U.S. Patent 2,567,901, filed July 15, 1950, and issued September 11, 1951. My thanks to Roger White of the NMAH for discussion of steering wheel knobs and references.
- 88 White, Home on the Road, 96.
- 89 Shell, Polio and Its Aftermath; Irvin, Home Bound.
- 90 Wilson, Living with Polio, 154-55; Longmore, Why I Burned My Book, 233.
- 91 Editorial, 1.

CHAPTER 4. BERKELEY, CALIFORNIA

- 1 Barbara Winslow and John Parman, "Report from Berkeley," *Progressive Architecture*, October 1977.
- 2 Zukas, "The History of the Berkeley Center for Independent Living"; Frieden, "IL: Movement and Programs"; Linton, "Series Introduction."